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Several contentious issues have recently embroiled the political 
elite in Washington D.C. and managed to transform many individuals on 
Capitol Hill into financial analysts and economists.  These 
credentials have seemingly endeared those politicians to a growing 
number in the populace who believe that the national debt should be 
eliminated; however, a select group of discerning individuals are 
questioning the credibility of these “political evangelists” who feel 
the pain of their constituents and who yearn to accomplish that which 
is best for all. 

 
 To understand the dilemma properly, the United States’ 
government (or the government of any nation, for that matter) should 
be viewed as a business, a large blue chip corporation whose 
overarching goal is to maximize the return on equity supplied by the 
shareholders, namely all U.S. taxpayers.  The government’s operation 
(capital structure) is funded by the corporation’s taxing power, 
which raises equity, and from the issuance of debt instruments such 
as Treasury securities, which provide the firm with leverage.  With 
the current national debt of $3.4 trillion and total U.S. tax 
revenues of roughly $2 trillion, the United States Corporation has a 
debt-to-equity ratio of 1.7 and an implied total debt ratio of 
approximately 63%.  This is not bad, since the country’s return on 
equity (surplus/tax revenues) is 12%. 
   

Unfortunately, if the Congress (the United States Corporation’s 
Board of Directors/Executive Management Team) reduces the debt to 
practically zero, the return on equity to the shareholders must 
decline.  This glaringly contradicts the widely accepted financial 
theories proposed by Modigliani and Miller, who suggest that a firm 
should seek to employ the optimal amount of leverage that in turn 
maximizes return.  (This optimal amount of leverage is an entirely 
different issue and beyond the scope of this commentary.)  In this 
context, paying down the national debt hardly seems the best course 
of action. 

 
It stands to reason, then, that the optimal capital structure of 

the United States Corporation would include more debt than equity in 
order to maximize return by allowing the shareholders to obtain more 
benefits with less contributed capital; therefore, as the surplus or 
return grows, a portion should be returned to the shareholders in the 



    

Thinking Outside the Boxe 
A Division of Global Financial Analysts, Inc. 

PO Box 6895 
Myrtle Beach, SC  29572 

www.thinkingoutsidetheboxe.com  
Copyright 2001 Thinking Outside the Boxe 

 

The United States Corporation 
February 2002 
 

form of dividends or tax cuts as the case may be. How the dividends 
are distributed is left to the politicians to battle out. 

 
The second problem arising from a virtually non-existent 

national debt is how to implement an effective monetary policy.  With 
only a small amount of Treasury securities in the market, buyers 
would fiercely compete for the totally risk free investment, thus 
forcing the interest rates to effectively zero.  Under these 
circumstances how would the Federal Open Market Committee (FOMC) 
control the monetary supply in order to follow its mandate of price 
stability?  Inflation is merely an increase in the money supply, 
which itself is controlled by open market operations orchestrated by 
the FOMC and executed by the Bank of New York.  Manipulating the 
discount rate would hardly have any benefit, leaving the Federal 
Reserve with the option of experimenting with the reserve 
requirements.  That opens interesting possibilities.  In addition, 
with theoretical zero interest rates, the potential threat to the 
economy is significantly increased should there be a protracted 
downturn in economic expansion.  Japan can surely attest to the 
unpleasant situation resulting from zero interest rates in a 
deflationary environment.   

 
It is comforting to know that the diligent Board of Governors of 

the Federal Reserve is already contemplating the issue of eliminating 
the national debt and is preparing for such a dramatic change in 
operations.  Undoubtedly, Chairman Greenspan will arrive at some 
solution to a problem that seems to be largely unnecessary, if only 
the Congress (our Board of Directors) would run the United States 
like a large corporation.   
 


